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1. General comments 
EFPIA expects that the Commission will ensure that GMP requirements in different sections (or outside) of EudraLex - Volume IV Good manufacturing practice (GMP) Guidelines are consistent and will manage these changes appropriately to avoid divergences in requirements. This is because EFPIA member companies typically operate one quality system covering, for example, both commercial products and investigational medicinal products. This is particularly important for the current proposal for establishing a Regulation for the GMP for investigational medicinal products and a Directive for the GMP for medicinal products. 

EFPIA recommends that all GMP requirements for different kinds of products - IMPs, ATMPs and commercial medicinal products will be posted in Eudralex Volume IV. A core set of common GMP principles is proposed to be referred to in Part I. Rather than duplicating these core requirements in separate sections (e.g. in part III or Annexes) addressing, for example, IMPs or ATMPs, EFPIA recommends that only the differences in the GMP requirements for these kinds of products and their development phase should be described. Emphasising these core principles will facilitate the common application within the company’s pharmaceutical quality system, and consistency in inspections across these different kinds of products by the different agencies of the member states.

EFPIA also expects that during the Directive transposition phase, Member States will interpret the GMP for medicinal products consistently to ensure harmonised requirements across the EU/EEA.

EFPIA notes the introduction of wording to clarify the Member State obligations (e.g.  “the Member State shall ensure that the manufacturer …” or “be obliged to ensure…”) and requests confirmation that this will not result in new enforcement penalties.
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